	
	COMPOSITE MINUTES OF THE 2011 SUMMERTERM AREA MEETINGS 

OF THE LA AND ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION 

West
      
Monday 13 June 2011

South

Wednesday 15 June 2011
Central
Tuesday 21 June 2011

North East    Wednesday 22 June 2011


	

	
	
	Action

	1.
a)

b)

c)

	WELCOME, THANK YOU AND NOTICES  

Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning welcomed those present to the meetings, extending a particular welcome to the new (or new in post) headteachers in each area, who are:
West

Linda Chesworth

The Downs Primary & Nursery (Acting)

Neil Woolcott


The Leverton Juniors 

Crystal Wiggs

Potter Street Primary (Acting) 

South





Pauline Francis

The Wickford Infant School 

Mid

Linda Buchanan

Belchamp St Pauls CE Primary

Anna Conley


The Howbridge Infant School

Sue Dodd


Woodham Walter CE Primary (Acting)

Ceri Jones


Mildmay Juniors 

Thank you and farewell to those headteachers who leave their current post at the end of term:

West

Joan Chittick


Thaxted Primary 

Jane Detnon


Newport Primary

Jane Gilmour


Katherine Semar Infants

Gayle Mawson

RAB Butler Primary

Viv Perri


Purford Green Academy
Lin Stephenson

St Mary’s CE Primary, Broad Oak

South 

Mabel Butcher

The Phoenix Primary

Karen Cooke


Sunnymede Juniors

June Dodd


Quilters Infants

Central (Mid)

Mike Arnold


Danbury Park Primary

Tim Barrett


Barnes Farm Juniors

Susanne Breen 

St Francis Catholic Primary, Maldon 

Barbara Dean

Gosfield Primary

Hilary dieu de Bellefontaine  St Nicholas, Tillingham

Lynne Middleton 

Woodville Primary 

Fiona Reid


Margaretting CE Primary

North-East 

Jeffrey Adams      

Langham Primary

Tony Coppin            
Alton Park Primary

Gillian Jasper

Greenstead St Andrew’s Infants 

Linda Leveridge

Lawford CE Primary

Theresa Macleod

St Joseph’s Catholic Primary, Dovercourt

Karen Mills 


Langenhoe Primary

Sharon Short


Cherry Tree Primary

Local Authority social care peer review

Terry noted that the Local Authority is undergoing a LA peer review in relation to social care. He explained that this is not technically an inspection but, if the feedback is positive, this will contribute to a positive inspection in the autumn term and may mean that the LA will not longer require intervention.
However, the review meant that colleagues in social care and safeguarding were unable to attend the EPHA headteacher meetings as planned, and Terry passed on his colleagues’ apologies. 


	

	2.
	ESSEX TRANSFORMATION OF SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT SERVICES: SCHOOLS EDUCATION STRATEGY
An update by Terry Reynolds 
Terry explained the current Schools’ Children and Families budget position, noting that there is a recovery plan in place to reduce the current deficit and to address future spending cuts. At the end of Month 1 (April 2011) SCF was £10 million in deficit (out of a total budget of £250 million) which has to be recovered.  

The Council sets its budget in August for the following year and each Cabinet Member discusses and agrees their department’s finance envelope with the Finance Portfolio Holder. School Improvement needs to reduce its spending by £13.5million in the next 3 years.

Action is being taken to reduce bilateral commitments, with much of the current expenditure tied up in salaries. As a result there has been a consultation to reduce consultants’ posts in both the primary and secondary improvement teams. 

The following savings are planned in Schools Children and Families over 3 years:





2011/12
12/13

13/14

Total

Primary Improvement
£510k 
£1,371k
    -

£1,881k

Secondary Improvement 
£361k 
£996 k
    -

£1,351k

Schools Access

£497k 
   -
               -

£497k

Traded Services

£309k 
   -
               -

£309k

Strategic Development
£760k 
£280k
     
£1,290
£2,330k

14 – 19


    -                 £26k                  - 

£26k

Youth Services           
£2,800k
£4,200


£7,000

Total savings 

£5,381,000
£6,873,000
£1,290,000
£13,544,000

· The transformation process in Essex has been underway for over a year, following the county council’s commitment to becoming a commissioning authority. A number of services have been cut, including the Student Finance Team, the subsidy to Outdoors Education (which will now have to be self-sufficient as a traded service), a remodelling of Connexions and the Youth Service. The

 latter will provide a service targeted on vulnerable children rather than offering universal provision
The projects within the transformation include:

· Preventative services - To develop more cost effective earlier interventions. 

· Children Looked After - The LA is looking to make savings in relation to externally commissioned placements for Children Looked After and with Statements. The savings will amount to £1,500,000 over three years in 2011 – 13.

There are currently around 1600 CLA in Essex, with a movement of about one third in and out each year. Terry explained that lots of young people are taken into care at around 13 – 15 years old because families cannot cope, but ironically many of them return home at age 16 (when they are made “homeless” by the LA). The aim is to reduce the numbers into care by at least 100 in the first year by improving the support offered to families. 

· Children with Disability (CWD)

· Employability and skills

· Integrated Youth Service

· Special Educational Needs

· Business Support- a reduction in back office administrative posts of 25%

· New Ways of Working The LA’s NWoW strategy –– aims to save £296,000 over 3 years.

· Transport – the most controversial plan for saving is the cessation of the subsidy for home to school transport to faith schools, due to impact on new entrants from September 2012

· ICS  - social care IT system

. 

· Schools  and Educational Strategy

The LA has been working with Capital Talent to develop a number of possible models for future working. The preferred model for the Schools and Education Strategy target operating model was taken to the Corporate Leadership Team Outcomes Board meeting on 16 June, which sanctioned the proposal. Next step is a final business case, reporting to Cabinet in July.

This model proposes that the Local Authority reacts or co-designs services with schools, diocesan boards, sponsors, potential sponsors, communities and other partners. The model proposes a much reduced core service, with a larger commissioned and traded element of provision. Headteachers are aware that much of the funding for specific activities has been devolved directly into schools’ budgets, and services that were previously free at the point of delivery are now available as a traded service at a cost to schools. 
Terry stressed that some activities relating to intervention, challenge and support, will continue to be provided by the LA. These core services are focused on four areas:

i. Data and intelligence  – used to shape strategic development;

ii. Access - the planning and structuring of places and managing admissions;

iii. Schools and standards – largely a focus on commissioning external support;

iv. Pathways and partnerships – 14 – 19, vocational, Further Education, Links with employers. 

In relation to the provision of data, a number of headteachers asked if the LA will continue to produce the One Page Summary, which schools find valuable. Terry confirmed that this may continue, but the LA faces the problem that data from academies and future free schools will bypass the LA and so the overall comparative data in the county will become less meaningful.  
It was confirmed that the ECC website, esi-infolink and email groups of schools will continue.

At the South meeting, headteachers discussed the provision of special schools across the county. It was noted that the provision of Special Educational Needs is changing to a pattern of special schools provision by quadrant, with an emphasis on provision in mainstream schools. 

	

	3.
	EDUCATION WELFARE – SUPPORT TO IMPROVE ATTENDANCE
Update from Julie Weddell, County Manager Education Welfare
School Attendance Improvement Services for Schools

Attendance is a fundamental issue for schools, which impacts on every facet of school life, including safeguarding.  Ofsted continue to scrutinise all aspects of attendance data and the processes that schools have in place for ensuring good or improved levels of attendance.   

Julie began her presentation by congratulating headteachers on the improved attendance figures, which show that Essex is now 14th in the national league table for overall attendance, and can now claim to be an 'upper quartile' authority.  In addition, Essex is 23rd for Persistent Absenteeism. 

She reminded heads of the potential serious consequences of poor attendance at school: poor attainment, anti-social behaviour, illegal employment, victims of crime, exploitation and teenage pregnancy. The majority of referrals are between ages 14 and 16 years. 

She noted that we are all aware of the consequences of poor attendance in schools, and it is important to remember that the vast majority of cases that are referred to EWS are resolved, thus preventing poor attendance from escalating into more complex and acute cases. Truanting from school often impacts extremely negatively on a young persons life chances, and their ability to become productive members of our society, and we are all aware that the longer a child misses out on their education, the more ‘entrenched’ the issues become. 

Julie explained that, in common with other services in the Local Authority, the Education Welfare Service will need to trade most of its services. The introduction of charges was to have taken place in June 2011 but, following discussion with primary headteachers at the Area Development Group meetings in May, it was agreed that charges should not be implemented until September. 

The following services will continue to be free to schools:

· Register reviews

· School attendance & exclusion sweeps

· Issuing of penalty notices for term time holidays

· Monitoring payment of penalty notices for term time holidays

· Current Education Supervision Orders (ESOs)

· Legal work following legal intervention checklist

Julie was asked if an Education Welfare Officer was called to a TAC (or alternative) meeting by the MAAG (Multi-Agency Allocation Group) to support a child, would this be charged to the school. Julie explained that she is still in discussions concerning this type of support and who would be required to fund the service. Similar discussions are taking place in relation to the support for children on Child Protection Plans. 
From September 1st 2011, schools will be required to pay for:

· Register sweeps / cold calling

· EWS casework up until legal checklist

· Consultations

· School action plan

· EWS initiatives / training

· £10 per hour towards Education Supervision Orders
Julie argued that robust and rigorous whole school approaches towards improving attendance are vital in order to maximise school outcomes, and Essex EWS has extensive experience of working with schools and their communities in a variety of ways, to further develop school systems and ultimately improve levels of attendance.   Senior school staff evaluations of their work clearly show that the input of the specialist EWS is valued by schools and provides an objective overview of the school’s current practice and suggestions for improvements, based on proven research and productive linkages with social care and health. 
The impact of taking legal action and preventative measures is clear:

· Casework penalty notices lead to 69% improved attendance

· Magistrate cases lead to 62% improved attendance

· Education Supervision Orders lead to 71% improved attendance

· School Attendance Meetings lead to 68% improved attendance

Processes developed by the Essex team have been commended by National Strategies, OFSTED and DfE officials, as have the radical improvements in attendance and the reduction in the number of persistent absentees.  The County Manager is also a national executive member of the Association of Education Managers (AEWM), and provides a country-wide strategic perspective of school attendance improvement and links with national organisations relevant to school attendance.

Table of need

Julie explained that the Table of Need has been developed based on the size of the school and number of PAs in schools last year. EWS uses this to calculate termly hours to offer to each school to book if they wish. Schools will be sent a letter advising them of the hours they have been allocated, which are then available for them to purchase.  She asked heads to respond by 15th July to enable the service to allocate the hours. After 1st September schools will be able to apply for extra hours on a first come, first served basis.  

Julie confirmed that schools will be able to specify a named EWO wherever possible.  

All of the sessions can be delivered as twilight sessions or as an integral part of training days. Schools may find these sessions particularly useful for pre Ofsted or post Ofsted support. 

Sessions can be booked using the booking form which can be found at the end of this document. Please return this to the appropriate Area Attendance Leader. 

Julie Weddell

County Manager, Education Welfare, School Attendance & Child Employment

01245 436742

Area Attendance Leader

Email

Telephone

Leraine Swan

leraine.swan@essex.gov.uk
01376 559630

Kim Holmes

kim.holmes@essex.gov.uk
01206 266588

Val Pryor

val.pryor@essex.gov.uk
01268 632380 / 632385

Susan Kyle

susan.kyle@essex.gov.uk
01279 404436

Xporter
Many schools already use this free software tool that enables the EWS to produce data and information on attendance. 

http://esi.essexcc.gov.uk/vip8/si/esi/dis/content/index.jsp?&sectionOid=895&channelOid=19189&guideOid=43910&guideContentOid=58448 

It was explained that a report giving detailed information and statistics about a school’s attendance could be produced by the EWS, for just £30. This can include an analysis of different groups or individuals, the reasons for absence, exemptions data and targets. 

Unfortunately it is recognised that Xporter and RM are incompatible.

Children Missing Education

Julie advised that if a family has moved away and has notified the school that they have no intention of the child returning, s/he can be removed from a school’s roll. 


	

	4. 
	COMMISSIONING EDUCATION PSYCHOLOGY SERVICES – CORE AND TRADED SUPPORT
Update from Elaine White, Principal Educational Psychologist 

A report was circulated at the meeting concerning the traded services available from the Educational Psychology service from September 2011.Elaine reminded headteachers that the LA is currently only able to fund sufficient EP time to carry out core work, covering statutory duties, completing psychological reporting as part of statutory assessment of SEN (Appendix D), attending some annual reviews and other LA priority work. This has led to all non-statutory, early intervention and prevention work with schools being suspended this term.

From next term schools will be able to purchase EPs to carry out pre-statutory and preventative work. The information sent to schools has set out the options for schools to buy EP time and services, including subscriptions and the option to buy a package of support between a group of schools, as well as a number of specialist support packages and CPD.
Elaine responded to a number of questions from headteachers:

· She explained that the Statutory Assessment Service should not require an EP assessment as part of an application for a statement of Special Educational Needs. The SAS may need to be reassured that the school has considered external support for a child, but this need not be from an EP.

· Priority Annual Reviews will include those for children placed outside mainstream schools, pupils in Years 5 and 6, and those that are prioritised by the SAS. 
· EP visits to Enhanced Provision Units and Special Schools will be funded by the Local Authority.

· The Critical Incident Response will continue to be funded by the LA.

· The Specialist Teacher team is funded for the 2011/12 financial year, but a decision about future funding will need to be made by September. 

· Some work in relation to Early Years Educational Psychology will continue to be funded by the LA, although schools with a nursery who wish to have an EP to work with young children on non-statutory support will have to pay for this service.

· Elaine stressed that all EPs are registered with the Health Professions Council and are eligible for chartered status with the British Psychological Society. They receive professional supervision and continuing professional development to enable the LA to quality assure their work. Assessments that EPs use are carefully selected against strict criteria. Elaine advised that if a school is planning to use a private EP they should check that she or he is registered with the Health Professions Council and is eligible for chartered status. However, statutory work for the SAS must be carried out by a Local Authority Educational Psychologist. 
· Schools can specify their current link or a particular EP, depending on their availability. 

· Concerns were expressed that schools have not included funding in this year’s budget for EP services and so may not be able to buy into the service until next April, which may put the current service in jeopardy. It was stressed that the LA has had to be ruthless about not continuing services that are not viable. However, during this transition stage until next April, many services are being partially subsidised to give them a chance to establish themselves as fully traded services. 

· Some headteachers expressed concerns about delays in receiving report following EP visits. Elaine noted that the time frame for statutory work is improving and certainly if schools are buying EP visits the report writing will be an integral part of any visit. 

· The cost of the EP daily rate of £595 has been calculated based on the daily salary for a qualified EP plus on-costs and administration.  

· Elaine explained that Essex has researched what other Local Authorities are planning in relation to EP services. In common with Essex, other shire counties are reorganising their definition of core services, and the pattern of visits to schools varies nationally.


	

	5.
	GETTING INTO THE DATA – HOW WELL DO OUR VULNERABLE GROUPS PERFORM

Alison Fiala, Head of Primary Improvement

Mark Gant and Danielle Gibbon, Data Performance Team 

Detailed data attainment reports were circulated at each of the meetings, comparing vulnerable groups in Essex with data from statistical neighbours. The groups included pupils on free schools meals, those with special educational needs, gender, and ethnicity. 

An important use of the data is to identify schools that are successful in making progress with these groups of children and allowing their good practice to be shared. 

A Department for Education pilot has benchmarked families of schools. For more information go to http://fos.dcsf.gov.uk/default.aspx

Mark Gant demonstrated a tool that will be available to schools that use the Essex Schools Partnership Programme, which offers the ability to research and compare results for groups of pupils, schools, by subject, attainment, progress, use of strategies and so on. These extremely detailed Excel pivot tables can drill down to individual school and pupil level and make comparisons that will help schools identify trends, good practice and performance.  


	

	6.
	BRIEFING PAPER

Focus Area: ‘ECC GUIDANCE TO SCHOOLS ON THE USE OF PHYSICAL INTERVENTION AND FORCE, INCLUDING OTHER PHYSICAL CONTACT IN ALL EDUCATIONAL SETTINGS: MAY 2011

Compiled by: Pauline Edwards Children’s Support Services

Contact Details: Pauline.edwards3@essex.gov.uk
Context

ECC endorses the current non statutory guidance from the DfE regarding the use of physical intervention and force and while this document is ‘open and supportive’ in its style, it also generates many questions for schools surrounding their everyday practice and responsibilities.  Given that the complexity of pupil and family need is growing, ECC has therefore developed a more detailed non statutory guidance document for schools, in order to support schools further in developing whole school systems of management in this area.

Key information for schools  

Physical Intervention can be defined as follows: 

1. The use of force-Challenging Behaviour

In the context of challenging behaviour, physical intervention with pupils is the positive use of ‘reasonable’ force (no more force than is needed), in order to avert danger by preventing or deflecting a child’s or young adults action, or by removing the physical object which could be used to harm themselves or others.  Force is usually used either to control or restrain.      Control means either passive physical contact (standing between pupils), or restraint (physically holding in order to bring a pupil under control).    Schools should also note that the use of force is only lawful if its use is reasonable, proportionate, necessary, and where no more force than is necessary is used. 

2. Physical Intervention: The Use of Force- As an integral part of a child’s and or young adult’s daily physical management care

The use of force in this instance should always be defined by specific individualised programmes. 

Detailed guidance  for schools can be found in the following document:

“Guidance on the use of Physical Intervention, including other physical contact in all Education Establishments, in Essex Local Authority: May 2011”.

It is important for all schools to note the following key information points:

· Any physical restraint techniques should ONLY be used in an ethos of anticipating and defusing situations wherever possible, therefore, proactive and preventative approaches need to be clearly defined by a school within their behaviour policy; 

· Physical intervention to control or restrain a pupil should only be used as a last resort and should take into consideration  the following: student need, age and  stage of development;

· Any techniques involving physical intervention i.e. either to control or restrain a pupil should observe certain principles of minimal reasonable force, and these can be found in the above guidance-Page 10;

· ECC strongly recommends that key members of staff receive appropriate training and are able to disseminate this practice across the school, particularly when methods of restrain are used and  the movement of a pupil is severely restricted

· The DfE and Department of Health does not endorse any specific physical intervention techniques, and while there is nothing to stop a school from modifying a technique that they have selected of even inventing their own methods, provided they ostensibly comply with the principles of minimal reasonable force and are said to be ‘non harmful’, then the school has done all it can to act in a responsible manner.      

There is currently no mandatory quality control for assessing whether methods are safe, effective or ethical, however, Essex County Council endorses the techniques used for proactive and preventative behaviour management approaches and the use of force which is delivered by PRICE, who are BILD (British Institute of Learning Disabilities) accredited-details of this training can be found on the following website: www.pricetraining.co.uk.    Where schools may want to commission another provider, they should ensure that any training offered is relevant and appropriate to children and young people. 

Further advice can be obtained from the Children’s Support Services, and the Learning and Development, SEN Commissioning and the Health and Safety divisions of the County Council.   

Future Developments 

Pauline Edwards is currently in the process of working with Price, to develop risk assessment guidance templates, and these will be circulated to all schools before the end of the summer term.  This guidance will also incorporate aspects of existing good practice in ECC schools, and include a case study approach.   


	

	7.

a)

b)


	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

RE Materials
New materials to support the teaching of RE in Key Stage have been uploaded onto the Essex Grid for Learning. These have been commissioned by Essex SACRE and produced by Lynne Broadbent, who has been a teacher trainer, adviser in RE and writer of teacher and pupil-based resources for over thirty years. The materials fall within the framework of the agreed RE Syllabus.

Each module begins with the children's own direct experience and then follows this theme in the context of Christianity and another world religion.

Please bring these materials to the notice of your subject leader and Key Stage 1 teachers. Training/briefing meetings for RE subject leaders are being arranged for the Autumn Term - dates will be available in the near future.

TEACHERS’ INDUSTRIAL ACTION

The National Union of Teachers and the Association of Teachers and Lecturers are currently balloting their members – between 17 May and 14 June and 20 May and 14 June respectively – over strike action to defend the current teachers’ pension scheme, with action likely to take place on 30 June. The National Association of Head Teachers has voted to ballot its members and the Association of School and College Leaders’ ruling executive has said that it will “take every action necessary to defend a fair pension entitlement” with a possible ballot for strike action being held some time after June.  It is also possible that support staff unions will ballot for action.

In anticipation of any action, please find attached advice both about the ballot process and the HR and school organisation issues.  

Notification of the Ballot

Employees and employers* must be notified not later than the seventh day before the opening day of the ballot (the first day the ballot paper is sent out). Notification must state that the union intends to hold a ballot, the opening day of the ballot and describe those who will be entitled to vote.
The information about staff involved need not include names but must be sufficient to enable the school to identify them and determine what plans need to be made.

The employer* must receive a copy of the ballot paper at least 3 days before the ballot.

*the employer is: the Authority in Community/Controlled Schools; the Governing Body in Foundation & Aided Schools; the Governing Body/Trust in Academies

School organisation

Having assessed the likely level of support from members within the establishment, and in facing the management of industrial action, schools will need to have regard to any statutory duty in respect of pupils and other staff including their health and safety. This may call for a contingency plan for addressing any eventualities which could reasonably be predicted as a result of strike action by staff. This may include merging classes or even asking parents of classes affected to keep children at home for the day, with the associated need to change home to school transport arrangements. 

Schools are asked to inform the Local Authority if they plan to close the school. 

It was noted that a member of staff will not be entitled to recover any PPA time that they have lost whilst being on strike.

Salary deductions

Any member of staff who withdraws their labour for the day in pursuance of the stipulated action is liable to have their pay stopped for the day of the action.  The Burgundy Book stipulates the amount of the deduction for teachers is 1/365th of annual salary (and this has been confirmed by case law).  In the case of support staff, case law supports a deduction of 1/260th.  Schools using Oracle payroll should use code ‘STK’ for teachers and ‘STR’ for support staff.  Salary deductions are made in lieu of damages for their breach of contract and not as a penalty for taking industrial action.  Failure to make a deduction of pay renders the employer liable to challenges that they are appearing to condone industrial action which is in breach of the statutory duty to provide education.  

Employees who are not directly involved in the industrial action are not entitled to abstain from work.  Where picketing takes place, employees not directly involved in the industrial action may refuse to cross picket lines. Such employees can normally be regarded as being on strike and treated accordingly. Occasionally however, employees may be willing to cross picket lines but are reluctant to do so for fear of their safety. In such circumstances, the governing body should try and ensure that the employee is given every protection in crossing the picket line. If the governing body considers the employee has made every effort to cross the picket line but was unable to do so, then the governing body should not to treat their absence as industrial action.

Letter to staff

A letter should be sent to staff warning them in advance of the deduction to be made if industrial action takes place and a model letter is enclosed at the end of this guidance.

It is not advised that any formal disciplinary action is taken or threatened against staff who are striking; such action could be counter-productive in practical and employment-relations terms and, as stated above, deduction of salary is seen as the key and most appropriate response.

Cover

It is unlikely that staff who are not members of the union(s) taking industrial action will be prepared to undertake the work that those taking the action would have undertaken. Regulation 7 of the Conduct of Employment Agencies and Employment Business Regulations 2003 makes it unlawful for agencies to supply or introduce work seekers to replace employees who are undertaking official industrial action if the agency is aware of the action. Therefore it is not advisable for governing bodies to seek to engage the services of employment agencies for this purpose.


	

	8.


	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS                       

Termly headteacher meetings 

Mid/Central EPHA - Chelmsford City Football Club
Tuesday 15 November 2011
Tuesday 6 March 2012
Tuesday 19 June 2012
 

South EPHA - The Belvedere 
Wednesday 9 November 2011
Wednesday 29 February 2012
Wednesday 13 June 2012
 

West EPHA - North Weald Golf Club
Wednesday 16 November 2011
Wednesday 7 March 2012
Wednesday 20 June 2012
 

North East EPHA - Weston Community Homes Stadium
Thursday 10 November 2011
Thursday 1 March 2012
Thursday 14 June 2012
Conferences

EPHA Deputy and Assistant Headteachers’ Conference        

Friday 14 October 2011
      

                Weston Homes Community Stadium

EPHA Headteachers’ Conference

Friday 16 March 2012          


   Stock Brook Country Club
	        


Pam Langmead       

EPHA Manager
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